

# **FUTURE OPTIONS FOR RUSSIAN GAS EXPORTS**

# BY CHI KONG CHYONG, ANNE-SOPHIE CORBEAU, IRA JOSEPH, AND TATIANA MITROVA JANUARY 2023

Russia's invasion of Ukraine, reduction of gas supplies to European Union (EU) countries,¹ and disruption of the Nord Stream pipeline have not only led to a dramatic reduction in Russian pipeline gas exports but also have seriously damaged the country's reputation as a reliable gas supplier and its long-term prospects for remaining a significant player in global gas markets. The conclusion of any new long-term contracts (LTCs) or the renewal of existing ones between Gazprom and key European importers now seems exceedingly unlikely.

Nevertheless, Russia is likely to play a role in global gas markets once the war ends; when and how the war ends will determine what that role will be. Finding a market for 140 billion cubic meters (bcm) of Russian pipeline gas exports that, in 2021,² flowed to EU countries will not be easy, even if Russia manages to find its way back into the EU gas market. Russia has five main options for doing so:

- Restart exports to Europe in reduced volume
- Increase pipeline sales to Asia
- Increase liquefied natural gas (LNG) exports
- Increase domestic use and exports to Central Asia
- Export through intermediaries (e.g., Turkey)

This commentary considers each of these options in terms of the following five scenarios for how the geopolitical standoff between Europe and Russia might play out by 2030:

1. Further intensification of hostilities, which could include the use of tactical nuclear or chemical weapons and a Russian embargo on all fossil fuel exports to EU countries

This commentary represents the research and views of the authors. It does not necessarily represent the views of the Center on Global Energy Policy. The piece may be subject to further revision.

Contributions to SIPA for the benefit of CGEP are general use gifts, which gives the Center discretion in how it allocates these funds. More information is available at <a href="https://energypolicy.columbia.edu/about/partners">https://energypolicy.columbia.edu/about/partners</a>. Rare cases of sponsored projects are clearly indicated.



- 2. Continuation of the status quo (i.e., large-scale military conflict), with EU sanctions on Russian energy and Russian sanctions on EuRoPol Gaz, which owns the Polish part of the Yamal-Europe pipeline connecting Russia to Europe, still in place
- 3. De-escalation toward limited military action along the line of contact, with EU sanctions on Russian energy and Russian sanctions on EuRoPol Gaz still in place
- 4. Stabilization of the conflict and the transition to a frozen conflict where sanctions are lifted on both sides, albeit with security of supply restrictions
- 5. The conclusion of a peace agreement that allows for the use of undamaged pipeline infrastructure connecting Russia and Europe, though with security of supply restrictions on the EU side

Although scenarios 2 and 3 seem the most likely, all five remain possible and therefore deserve the attention of policymakers and other gas industry stakeholders wishing to be prepared for what may lie ahead. Toward the latter end, the matrix in the appendix provides estimates of the maximum flows of Russian gas by 2030 for each scenario based on capacity of export outlets, though in practice flows could be lower due to constraints caused by logistics, continued military operations that impact pipeline connections to Europe, or security of supply restrictions put in place by EU countries on maximum volumes of Russian gas. Whichever scenario ultimately prevails, the global energy crisis precipitated by Russia's invasion of Ukraine is sure to rewrite the book on global gas trade.

# **Restart Gas Exports to Europe**

Until February 2022, Russia was the world's largest gas exporter, far above the US and Qatar.<sup>3</sup> Unlike its competitors, three-quarters of Russia's gas exports were concentrated in a single market: Europe.<sup>4</sup> Now this 60-year relationship seems irrevocably changed. While Russia is still exporting the equivalent of 26 bcm per year (bcm/y) to EU countries by pipeline through Ukraine and TurkStream,<sup>5</sup> the trust that long undergirded that relationship has been broken, and the prospects that volumes will ever return to prewar levels seem dim. Only Russian LNG continues to flow to EU countries as before.<sup>6</sup>

The return of Russian pipeline gas to Europe depends on major changes to the relationship between the two sides. Before the war, Russian network gas was supplied to Europe along six main routes: Finland, the Baltic states, Poland via the Yamal-Europe gas pipeline, Nord Stream, Ukraine, and Turkey.<sup>7</sup> In April and May 2022, Russia demanded payment for its gas in rubles and, after some European customers refused, cut off gas to Bulgaria, Poland, Finland, Denmark and the Netherlands. It also announced a reduction of flows through Nord Stream 1 due to sanctions put on turbines and subsequently a leak. Given the geopolitical nature of these measures, their termination is possible only after the war ends (even the transition to a frozen conflict is unlikely to change the situation). The Nord Stream pipelines, which were damaged in September, also cannot be restored before the end of the war, if ever.

Surprisingly, despite Russia's constant attacks on the Ukrainian energy infrastructure, gas transit through Ukraine has been maintained throughout the war, albeit at reduced rates.



However, unintentional military incidents or commercial disputes between Russia and Ukraine, neither of which can be ruled out, could lead to a further reduction in transit at any time. Meanwhile, any increase in transit before the normalization of relations between Russia and Ukraine is unlikely. Deliveries to Europe via TurkStream remain close to the maximum—47 million cubic meters per day (Mcm/d; 16.5 bcm/y)—and therefore cannot be increased using the existing infrastructure. As long as the conflict endures, Russian pipeline gas exports can reasonably be expected to remain at current levels or decrease.

One legal question for the post-war period is, what will happen to Gazprom's long-term contracts? Prior to the invasion, Russia maintained at least 40 separate long-term gas contracts with European buyers, in addition to a sizable trading arm in Gazprom Marketing & Trading, which signed internal European contracts on Russia's behalf.8 While Gazprom is likely to invoke force majeure due to alleged technical issues with Nord Stream and subsequent sabotage, it is Russia, the party that terminated the contracts with European companies, that in turn could seek arbitration. In the event they take that step, it is unclear who will compensate the losses.

It is worth mentioning that Uniper<sup>9</sup> and RWE<sup>10</sup> have both initiated arbitration proceedings against Gazprom over missing gas deliveries. Uniper's arbitration aims to recover financial damages it incurred due to undelivered gas since June 2022. The company claimed that the replacement costs have already amounted to at least €11.6 billion and will grow through the end of 2024. The outcome of these arbitration cases is extremely uncertain. One could have assumed that Russia would be held responsible for cutting gas supplies. But in the recent arbitration between Finnish gas company Gasum and Gazprom Export, the Stockholm arbitration court recognized the Decree of the President of the Russian Federation No. 172 on the special procedure to allow foreign buyers to meet their commitments to Russian gas suppliers as per the force majeure clause in the contract, thereby allowing Gazprom Export to cut gas supplies to Gasum (while also allowing Gasum not to pay in rubles).12 The court ordered Gasum to pay Gazprom Export more than €300 million for Russian gas supplies. On December 30, President Putin signed an amendment to decree No. 172, allowing Gazprom to receive gas debt payments from companies in "unfriendly countries" in a foreign currency. As a result, settlements with a foreign buyer related to debt collection or repaying a debt for undelivered contracted gas can now be made in a foreign currency. The amendment is not a basis for resuming gas supplies to a buyer from an "unfriendly country," however.

One potential policy response for Europe is to put a limit on its import dependence on Russia. The European Commission (EC) raised this option in its REPowerEU strategy published in May 2022, which states that it will consider legislative measures that require EU member states to diversify their natural gas supply.<sup>13</sup> At the peak in 2021, Russia accounted for 45 percent of the EU's gas imports,<sup>14</sup> a level it was able to reach due to heavy declines in Dutch and UK gas production coupled with Europe's growing import dependency.

The resumption of Gazprom's pipeline deliveries to Europe is largely a question of geopolitics, namely, if, when, and how the war in Ukraine will end. It will also depend on whether Putin remains in power. Notwithstanding the many uncertainties surrounding the conflict, there is little chance of any new long-term contracts or the renewal of existing ones between

Gazprom and key European importers. That said, if more European countries elect far-right governments, the prospect of a "united Europe" against Russian aggression will become more distant. Indicatively, the far-right government of Viktor Orbán in Hungary signed a new gas contract with Gazprom as the whole of Europe was trying to wean itself off Russian gas.<sup>15</sup>

Even if the REPowerEU objectives are partly met, EU gas demand will be reduced from 2021 levels. The remaining import gap will likely be covered by newly signed contracts, meaning that Russian contracts should be reduced at least by those volumes. When the conflict ends, pipeline capacity to EU countries will be around 77 bcm (33 bcm via the Yamal-Europe pipeline, 16.5 bcm via TurkStream, and 27.5 bcm via the undamaged pipeline of the Nord Stream 2 project), on top of any agreed volumes transited through Ukraine and small volumes delivered to Finland and the Baltic countries. The fate of the damaged Nord Stream pipelines is a complex mix of both technical and geopolitical factors.<sup>16</sup>

Scenario 1 would see no more pipeline gas supplies to Europe, as well as the interruption of Russian LNG to Europe. If pipeline gas supplies to Europe are to be resumed at around current levels, which would be in line with scenario 2, this would most likely occur under a set of conditions unpalatable to Russian stakeholders. Based on the pipeline capacity available and free from sanctions, potential volumes delivered to the EU could amount to between 31.5 bcm in scenario 3 to a maximum of 143 bcm in scenario 5, though the security of supply restrictions may de facto limit that volume, especially if European gas demand is lower than it is today. It is worth mentioning that despite similar levels of potential exports in scenarios 2 and 3, transit through Ukraine is significantly more at risk in scenario 2, with likely periods of substantially reduced deliveries.

EU-level contracting is one road the EU might consider for restarting Russian exports to Europe at reduced volumes.

- This would involve agreeing to a set amount of Russian gas delivered to various EU border points in Poland, Germany, or Slovakia. The amount delivered would be limited to a predetermined threshold for Russian gas reliance in Europe. Whether this threshold would be 10 percent, 20 percent, or 30 percent of EU gas imports would depend on the extent to which diversity of supply is prioritized. It also depends on timing. If the war ends soon, limiting Russian gas imports would be a more costly endeavor, as the world is currently short 115 bcm,<sup>17</sup> and annual average Title Transfer Facility (TTF) prices in 2022 were more than twice than in the previous year as a result. The situation changes dramatically after 2025 with the introduction of vast volumes of new LNG supply from Qatar, the US, and other sources.
- The gas bought by the EU would then either be released to the spot market at the EU border or be contracted with specific buyers. The EC and/or European national authorities would most likely not permit any EU buyers to lift more than 5 percent or 10 percent of the total. They could also require that Russia offer gas from more than one or two sellers (i.e., Gazprom and Novatek), thereby increasing competition.
- The EC would likely put in place a security of supply obligation. For example, X percent

of annual deliveries from Russia would need to be stored in Europe and/or Ukraine (strategic storage obligation) to help avoid additional seasonal price volatility during peak demand periods. In addition to the strategic storage obligation, Europe will likely need to reform its gas market regulations by, for instance, introducing a pan-European auction platform for nonresidential customers to offer demand-side response (i.e., voluntarily reduce demand in exchange for a payment). This option can ensure that the EU has a coherent plan for gas rationing based on commercial rationale in the event Russian gas is again curtailed for any reason.

There will likely be a need for a grand bargain between Europe and Ukraine as the question of how Russian gas will be delivered to Europe once again becomes a contentious issue for Ukraine after the war. That uncertainty is reflected in the wide range of assumptions regarding potential transit through Ukraine across the five scenarios, from as low as zero to as high as 62 bcm/y, which is the technical capacity at the Ukraine-Slovakia border. In the case of a peace deal, apart from the Ukrainian pipeline system, Russian gas can be delivered directly to Finland, the Baltic states, via the Yamal-Europe pipeline, and through the undamaged pipeline of the Nord Stream 2 project (not to mention any repairs that could be done on the other three pipelines of Nord Stream 1 and 2). The grand bargain could involve all or part of gas deliveries from Russia being released at the eastern border of Ukraine, at which point European buyers would contract with Ukraine to transport and potentially store the gas in western Ukraine. This convergence of supply options would stimulate trade and the development of another gas hub in western Ukraine (a point where LNG imports via Poland and gas from the south and east meet).

# **Increase Pipeline Sales to Asia**

At the end of 2022, Russian pipeline gas exports to Asia nearly equaled exports to Europe for the first time. Russia has already announced plans to connect its western gas grid, which primarily serves Europe and Central Asia, with Asian markets, offering it flexibility to flow gas by pipeline either west or east. Russia has long sought this arbitrage as a means of gaining a better negotiating position. Current events have pushed the 55 bcm/y pipeline, currently dubbed Power of Siberia 2 (PS2; Soyuz-Vostok), to the top of Gazprom's priority list.

In 2021, Russia sold around 30 bcm of gas to Asia, 8 compared to 155 bcm to EU countries. Sakhalin provides two-thirds of the LNG to Asia, while Yamal LNG in northwest Siberia provides the rest of the LNG. Russia does operate a standalone pipeline system in east Siberia, the 38 bcm Power of Siberia 1 (PS1) to northeast China. 19 That pipeline, which began in 2019 and will eventually ramp up to capacity by 2025, delivered 15.5 bcm in 2022. 20 An agreement for an additional 10 bcm of supply to China, via a "Far Eastern" gas pipeline route (PS3) from Sakhalin going through Khabarovsk and Vladivostok with a border crossing somewhere between Khabarovsk and Vladivostok, was signed in February 2022. 21

However, China's position as the sole buyer means that Russia will have to offer concessions to make the PS2 project work. The choice between a traumatized Europe and a sole buyer in China is not ideal. It is worth recalling that, from the signing of the first pipeline LTC (in



2014), it will take at least 10 years for PS1 to reach full capacity. Any new, large-scale gas deal between Russia and China will have to take this timeline into account. In terms of revenues, as the PS1 example shows, pipeline gas supplies to China provide much lower profit than exports to Europe. Finally, Russian enthusiasm for the new pipeline is not shared in Beijing, as its energy security objective is to have a balanced import portfolio. China has recently signed a substantial number of new long-term LNG contracts with various LNG exporters, including the United States, Russia, and Qatar.<sup>22</sup> Chinese companies will have around 26 bcm of contracted US LNG supplies by the middle of the decade, compared with around 48 bcm of pipeline gas supply from Russia and 11 bcm of Russian LNG.

Scenarios 1-3 use a relatively conservative estimate of 48 bcm/y of Russian pipeline gas to China, while scenarios 4 and 5 incorporate the start of Power of Siberia 2 at reduced capacity by 2030, yielding total pipeline exports to China of around 53.5 bcm, with the potential for Russian pipeline gas exports to China to more than double over the following years.

# **Increase LNG Exports**

Investing in a shift from pipeline to LNG exports would provide Russia with enhanced flexibility and optimization in the future. Russia exported 39.6 bcm of LNG in 2021,<sup>23</sup> based on Gazprom's 15 bcm Sakhalin 2 plant, Novatek's 24 bcm Yamal LNG, and a 0.9 bcm train at Vysotsk. Its exports are estimated to have increased by around 9 percent in 2022—up to 44.<sup>24</sup> Gazprom started operating the 2 bcm Portovaya plant in September 2022. There is a lot of uncertainty regarding the additional three 9.0 bcm trains under construction at Arctic LNG 2, which were originally scheduled to start in 2023 and reach capacity in 2026.

Russia's LNG export strategy emerged long before the start of the war in Ukraine and formally kicked off with the passage of the LNG liberalization law that went into effect in December 2013. The law formally broke Gazprom's export monopoly (although pipeline exports remained under its total control), allowing non-Gazprom entities<sup>25</sup> the right to export LNG. With the government's support (or rather push) and relatively favorable LNG market conditions, several projects were announced by the top three gas producers in Russia—Gazprom, Novatek, and Rosneft (Table 1). Most of these projects (especially the large-scale ones) currently look unrealistic due to Western sanctions on access to finance as well as Western liquefaction technologies. However, in the event of a peace deal, Russia will be even more motivated than before the war to diversify away from pipeline gas and pivot to global LNG markets. If such a shift was to occur, Russia could have approximately 80 million metric tons per annum (mtpa) of LNG export capacity, and its incremental LNG capacity would represent about half of pipeline capacity to the EU (before the start of the war).

**Table 1:** LNG projects announced by Russia's largest gas producers

Company	Project	Capacity (mtpa)
Gazprom	Vladivostok LNG	1.5
Gazprom	Ust Luga LNG	13.0
Gazprom	Expansion at Sakhalin-2 LNG	5.4
Novatek	Arctic LNG-2	20.0
Novatek	Obsky-LNG	5.0
Rosneft	Dalnij Vostok-LNG	6.2
Total potential new LNG capacity	,	51.1

Source: Authors' analysis.

A strategic policy question then emerges for the Russian government with respect to managing its gas export markets and competition between its national champions (e.g., Gazprom, Novatek, Rosneft, and any new players that emerge after the redistribution of energy assets in Russia) abroad. Under the 2013 LNG liberalization law, LNG exports should be coordinated by the Russian government in a way that minimizes competition between pipeline gas and LNG. In this regard, Gazprom's pivot to Asia via pipelines could minimize direct competition. Until the war in Ukraine, Novatek's LNG deliveries were in direct competition with Gazprom's pipeline gas flows to Europe.

Crucially, Russia's ability to realize the LNG projects depends on access to finance and technologies, which is limited under the current sanction regime, putting additional pressure on the timeline of these potential projects. Russia has tried to develop its own LNG liquefaction technology, which was given explicit support in the government's "road map" on the localization of critically important energy equipment for midscale and large-scale LNG projects. Novatek managed to develop a small-scale (1 mtpa) technology at the Yamal LNG project and is trying to scale it up to 2.5 mtpa at the Obsky LNG project. Gazprom is also developing liquefaction technology for large-scale LNG projects but has yet to apply it. Delays experienced by the upcoming Arctic LNG 2 will be a good indication of how well Russia fares without Western LNG technology.

There will be uncertainty regarding the timeline completion of the Arctic LNG 2 project, and it is likely that the trains could miss the timeline that Novatek has announced (2023 for train 1, 2024 for train 2, and 2026 for train 3).<sup>26</sup> However, all the scenarios except for scenario 1 envisage the full competition of the LNG project at full capacity (27 bcm/y) by 2030. The Arctic LNG 2 volumes might be below project capacity, however, due to logistical constraints. In scenario 1, only the first train is completed. Meanwhile, in scenario 5 Novatek develops additional small-scale LNG trains such as Yamal T4, increasing LNG export capacity. However, Russia's access to LNG technology from Western or Japanese companies will remain



extremely uncertain even if a peace agreement is signed, as these companies would be cautious about resuming operations in Russia.

# Increase Domestic Use and Exports to Central Asia

The reduction of Russian gas exports since the invasion of Ukraine has afforded Russia the opportunity to use more gas domestically, but the potential of this growth is limited: the share of natural gas is already high, accounting for 53 percent of Russian primary energy consumption. Domestic demand usually runs at double the export volumes annually, with at least double the weather-based use in winter compared to summer. Over half of the gas consumed is used for power generation and central heating.

So far, the market has not seen any meaningful increases, implying new investments will be required to shift toward higher domestic demand. Moreover, Russia faces the difficult strategic choice of which energy sector to support in the domestic market in the first place, as not only the gas industry but also coal miners and oil companies face the consequences of a sharp drop in export volumes and revenues. Tough lobbying competition between all these players is likely.

So far, the gas held back from exports to Europe has either flowed into domestic storage at a higher-than-normal rate or triggered production cuts. At the end of December 2022, Russian deputy prime minister Alexander Novak announced in an interview that Russian gas production fell by 18-20 percent that year to 671 bcm.<sup>27</sup> Through November 2022, Gazprom had reduced gas production by 221 Mcm/d (19.4 percent) compared to 2021, while exports to non-Commonwealth of Independent States countries dropped by 228 Mcm/d (44.5 percent).<sup>28</sup> Gazprom accounts for 80-90 percent of Russian gas supply on an annual basis.<sup>29</sup> Russian domestic demand for Gazprom's gas from the gas transmission system decreased by 38 Mcm/d or 5.7 percent through November.<sup>30</sup> Notably, while Gazprom's production fell in 2022 due to the ongoing sanctions, the so-called independent gas producers in Russia—Novatek and Rosneft, in particular—managed to increase their production by 1.7 percent (to circa 83.6 bcm) and 16 percent (to circa 69 bcm) relative to 2021, respectively.<sup>31</sup> This highlights that Gazprom, being largely dependent on European pipeline deliveries, is suffering a double crisis—unable to export to Europe while losing Russian domestic market share. Novatek's increase in production is largely meant to serve the growing LNG export, while Rosneft enjoys a firm offtake agreement with Russia's largest energy utility— Inter RAO.<sup>32</sup> Overall, for Gazprom, this is an extremely weak position from which to start negotiations with China over the PS2 project.

In theory, another outlet for Gazprom's gas would be export-oriented, gas-intensive industries. But domestic demand for gas chemistry and fertilizers is limited with the Russian economy in stagnation and sanctions pressure unlikely to let up anytime soon. Moreover, any export-oriented, gas-intensive project requires capital and technologies, which are not available in Russia at present and have a longer lead time.

While not strictly a Russian "domestic" outlet, President Putin proposed the formation of a "gas alliance" with Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan to utilize the gas infrastructure shared among the three countries, and in particular to supply Russian gas to the domestic markets of the



two neighboring countries.<sup>33</sup> Both Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan reacted to this proposal with skepticism, to say the least.<sup>34</sup> Even if the three countries were to form such an alliance, the economics of selling Russian gas to Central Asia, including the dynamics around prices and payment terms, would preclude the kind of cozy relationship that Gazprom enjoyed with European buyers or, for that matter, Chinese buyers. Nevertheless, this option remains on the table and will likely be exercised if Gazprom is willing to ship gas to Central Asia at a short-run variable cost of gas delivered from the Nadym-Pur-Taz region (the region where production of most of the gas that is shut in due to sanctions is taking place).<sup>35</sup>

# **Export through Intermediaries (e.g., Turkey)**

Russia is actively negotiating with Turkey and Iran on joint activities in the European market and in the markets of Pakistan and India. The shape of these activities is not yet clear, and there is no answer to the question of how the corresponding infrastructure can be created under the conditions of sanctions. Nevertheless, this option must be kept in mind when considering various scenarios for Russian exports. Putting aside the issues of sanctions and access to deep-sea vessels to lay offshore pipes, it is worth noting that from the signing of contracts in 2014, it took eight years for the TurkStream pipeline to be built and reach full capacity. Moreover, some of TurkStream's front-end engineering and design work was based on the South Stream project being canceled in 2014, which was announced back in 2007.

Another important issue that will arise in this scenario is Turkey's role as a transit country. Gazprom's Ukraine transit bypass strategy, pursued since the breakup of the Soviet Union, suggests how sensitive Gazprom has been to the issue of transit monopolies affecting its access to European markets. If most Russian pipeline gas was delivered via Turkey, the new arrangement would not be much different to Ukraine's near-monopoly position in the past. For example, Turkey already plans to seek a 25 percent price discount on Russian gas supplies to the country. None of the scenarios presented here envisage a much stronger role for Turkey, and the annual capacity of TurkStream remains at 31 bcm; however, given that one of the strings of this pipeline is serving Hungary, it is likely to be used at near capacity as it is today, except in scenario 1 where all exports to Europe are interrupted.

### Conclusion

In its latest "World Energy Outlook 2022," the International Energy Agency (IEA) predicted that Russian gas exports would be around 130 bcm by 2030, one-third of the level expected in the IEA's previous outlook.<sup>37</sup> This volume would be consistent with the maximum flow potential described in scenarios 1 and 2 (depending on actual realized flows from Russia)—either a continuation or deterioration of the current situation. In the absence of an answer to the crucial questions of what the endgame is between Russia and Ukraine and how the world might end the war, scenarios 2 or 3 may very well be the most likely outcomes. Though less likely, a further deterioration of the situation is possible, as is an evolution toward a frozen conflict (scenario 4). For scenario 5 to play out, many changes would need to happen, notably on the Russian side, but this possibility cannot be ruled out completely.

It is conceivable that Russian gas could continue to play a significant role in global energy markets by 2030, supported by a combination of spot/short-term pipeline deliveries to



### **FUTURE OPTIONS FOR RUSSIAN GAS EXPORTS**

Europe; a further and gradual ramp-up of pipeline deliveries to China, potentially including those via PS2 under a set of LTCs; and a shift to global gas markets via LNG. However, each of these avenues will require technology and finance that can only be unlocked by a geopolitical settlement in Europe after the end of the war.

The outcomes of each scenario have strong implications for global gas markets, including not only how much non-Russian gas supply would be needed to supply Europe and China but also how much competition Russian LNG could offer to other large LNG suppliers eager to expand their capacity. Although not discussed in this commentary, the evolution of these flows between now and 2030 could help to loosen global gas markets, bring down prices, and encourage investment in LNG exports from alternative sources. Looking beyond natural gas and the 2030-time frame, a peace agreement with Russia could spur EU countries to look at Russian hydrogen delivered by pipeline with renewed interest.



# Appendix

Table A-1: Russian gas exports scenario matrix (2030)

Scenario	Maximum gas flows in operat	Maximum gas flows in operation based on available capacity	EU restrictions	Russian restrictions	Potential Russian export
	Pipeline flows to EU	Pipeline flows to non-EU countries and LNG exports			
1. Further intensification of hostilities (e.g., use of tactical nuclear or chemical weapons)	None	<ul> <li>PSI: 38 bcm/yr</li> <li>Far Eastern Route (PS3): 10 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Turkey's market: 31.8 bcm/yr</li> <li>Sakhalin LNG: 13.1 bcm/yr</li> <li>Yamal LNG: 23.7 bcm/yr (note that due to a complete LNG embargo from Europe, it is unclear whether European terminals will be allowed to offer "transshipment" services to Yamal LNG flowing via Europe to other destinations)</li> <li>Portovaya LNG: 2.0 bcm/yr</li> <li>Arctic LNG TI: 9.0 bcm/yr</li> </ul>	Complete embargo (pipeline gas and LNG)	All sanctions remain in place	<ul> <li>Pipeline to the EU: 0</li> <li>Pipeline to China: 48 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Turkey's market: 31.8 bcm/yr</li> <li>LNG: 47.8 bcm/yr</li> </ul>
	Total pipeline to EU: 0 bcm/yr	Total non-EU pipeline and LNG: 127.6 bcm/yr			Total export: 127.6 bcm/yr
2. Continuation of the status quo (i.e., large-scale military conflict)	<ul> <li>TurkStream: up to 16.5 bcm/yr</li> <li>Ukrainian transit: up to 15 bcm/yr (with significant risk of reduction due to military accidents and commercial disputes)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>PS1 and Far Eastern Route (PS3): 48 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Turkey's market: 31.8 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Central Asia and Iran: 5-15 bcm/yr</li> <li>Sakhalin LNG: 13.1 bcm/yr</li> <li>Yamal LNG: 23.7 bcm/yr</li> <li>Portovaya LNG: 2.0 bcm/yr</li> <li>Arctic LNG TI: 9.0 bcm/yr</li> </ul>	No restrictions	All sanctions remain in place	<ul> <li>Pipeline to the EU: 31.5 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to China: 48 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Turkey's market: 31.8 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Turkey's market: 31.8 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Central Asia and Iran: 5-15 bcm/yr</li> <li>LNG: 65.8 bcm/yr</li> </ul>
	Total pipeline to EU: 31.5 bcm/yr	Total non-EU pipeline and LNG: 150.6-160.6 bcm/yr			Total export: 182.1–192.1 bcm/yr

continued on next page



Scenario	Maximum gas flows in operat	Maximum gas flows in operation based on available capacity	EU restrictions	Russian restrictions	Potential Russian export
	Pipeline flows to EU	Pipeline flows to non-EU countries and LNG exports			
3. Deescalation toward limited military action along the line of contact	<ul> <li>TurkStream: up to 16.5 bcm/yr</li> <li>Transit through Ukraine: up to 15 bcm/yr</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>PSI and Far Eastern Route (PS3): 48 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Turkey's market: 31.8 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Central Asia and Iran: 5-15 bcm/yr</li> <li>Sakhalin LNG: 13.1 bcm/yr</li> <li>Yamal LNG: 23.7 bcm/yr</li> <li>Portovaya LNG: 2.0 bcm/yr</li> <li>Arctic LNG TI: 9.0 bcm/yr</li> </ul>	No restrictions	All sanctions remain in place	<ul> <li>Pipeline to the EU: 31.5 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to China: 48 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Turkey's market: 31.8 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Central Asia and Iran: 5-15 bcm/yr</li> <li>LNG: 65.8 bcm/yr</li> </ul>
	Total pipeline to EU: 31.5 bcm/yr	Total non-EU pipeline and LNG: 150.6–160.6 bcm/yr			Total export: 182.1-192.1 bcm/yr
4. Temporary stabilization and transition to a frozen conflict/ temporary truce	TurkStream: up to 16.5 bcm/yr     Transit through Ukraine: up to 40 bcm/yr, in line with the 2020-24 transit contract due to repairs of the Sokhranovka entry point that can be used by Gazprom	<ul> <li>PS1 and Far Eastern Route (PS3): 48 bcm/yr</li> <li>PS2 start ramping up: up to 5.5 bcm/yr</li> <li>(ca. 10% of nominal capacity)</li> <li>Pipeline to Turkey's market: 31.8 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Central Asia and Iran: 5 bcm/yr</li> <li>Sakhalin LNG: 13.1 bcm/yr</li> <li>Yamal LNG: 23.7 bcm/yr</li> <li>Portovaya LNG: 2.0 bcm/yr</li> <li>Arctic LNG TI: 9.0 bcm/yr</li> <li>Arctic LNG TI: 9.0 bcm/yr</li> <li>Arctic LNG TI: 9.0 bcm/yr</li> </ul>	Security of supply restrictions (limiting share of Russian gas for each EU member state, storage obligations, etc.)	Russian sanctions and restrictions on gas supplies via Yamal-Europe to Finland and the Baltics could be lifted	<ul> <li>Pipeline to the EU: 56.5 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to China: 53.5 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Turkey's market: 31.8 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Central Asia and Iran: 5 bcm/yr</li> <li>LNG: 65.8 bcm/yr</li> </ul>
	Total pipeline to EU: 56.5 bcm/yr	Total non-EU pipeline and LNG: 156.1 bcm/yr			Total export: 212.6 bcm/yr

continued on next page



Scenario	Maximum gas flows in operat	Maximum gas flows in operation based on available capacity	EU restrictions	Russian restrictions	Potential Russian export
	Pipeline flows to EU	Pipeline flows to non-EU countries and LNG exports			
5. Conclusion of a peace agreement and lifting of all sanctions on Russia	<ul> <li>Supplies to Finland (1.7 bcm/yr in 2021) and the Baltics (2.4 bcm/yr in 2021) resume, as does transit via Poland (33 bcm/yr)</li> <li>Nord Stream's string that remained undamaged is available (27.5 bcm/yr)</li> <li>Transit through Ukraine: up to 62 bcm/yr</li> <li>(technical capacity on Ukraine-Slovakia border)</li> <li>TurkStream: up to 16.5 bcm/yr</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>PS1 and Far Eastern Route (PS3): 48 bcm/yr</li> <li>PS2 start ramping up: up to 5.5 bcm/yr (ca. 10% of nominal capacity)</li> <li>Pipeline to Turkey's market: 31.8 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Central Asia and Iran: 5 bcm/yr</li> <li>Sakhalin LNG: 13.1 bcm/yr</li> <li>Yamal LNG: 23.7 bcm/yr</li> <li>Portovaya LNG: 2.0 bcm/yr</li> <li>Arctic LNG T1: 9.0 bcm/yr</li> <li>Arctic LNG T2: 9.0 bcm/yr</li> <li>Arctic LNG T3: 9.0 bcm/yr</li> </ul>	Security of supply restrictions (limiting share of Russian gas for each EU member state, storage obligations, etc.); sales of Russian gas at the Russian bound of Supplementations of	No Russian sanctions or restrictions and no informal limitations on transit via Ukraine	<ul> <li>Pipeline to the EU: 143.1 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to China: 53.5 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Turkey's market: 31.8 bcm/yr</li> <li>Pipeline to Cantral Asia and Iran: 5 bcm/yr</li> <li>LNG: 69.8 bcm/yr</li> </ul>
	Total pipeline to EU: 143.1 bcm/yr	Total non-EU pipeline and LNG: 160.1 bcm/yr	ָ ס ס		Total export: 303.2 bcm/yr

Source: Authors' analysis and ENTSOG.



### **Notes**

- 1. Anne-Sophie Corbeau, "A Divide and Rule Game: Will Russian Gas Supplies to Europe Be Cut?," Center on Global Energy Policy, August 4, 2022, <a href="https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/research/commentary/divide-and-rule-game-will-russian-gas-supplies-europe-be-cut.">https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/research/commentary/divide-and-rule-game-will-russian-gas-supplies-europe-be-cut.</a>
- 2. International Energy Agency, "How to Avoid Gas Shortages in the European Union in 2023," December 12, 2022, <a href="https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/96ce64c5-1061-4e0c-998d-fd679990653b/HowtoAvoidGasShortagesintheEuropeanUnionin2023.pdf">https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/96ce64c5-1061-4e0c-998d-fd679990653b/HowtoAvoidGasShortagesintheEuropeanUnionin2023.pdf</a>.
- 3. In 2021, Russia exported a total of 241 bcm of pipeline gas and LNG, against 179 bcm for the US and 128 bcm for Qatar. See BP, "BP Statistical Review of World Energy," June 2022, <a href="https://www.bp.com/en/global/corporate/energy-economics/statistical-review-of-world-energy.html">https://www.bp.com/en/global/corporate/energy-economics/statistical-review-of-world-energy.html</a>.
- 4. This is the large definition of Europe as used in BP "Statistical Review 2022." It includes Turkey.
- 5. Based on the average for the period of November 13 to December 13, 2022; ENTSOG, Transparency Platform, accessed December 15, 2022, <a href="https://transparency.entsog.eu/">https://transparency.entsog.eu/</a>.
- 6. Anne-Sophie Corbeau and Diego Rivera Rivota, "Q&A | Why Under-the-Radar Russian LNG Exports Matter," September 27, 2022, <a href="https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/research/qa/qa-why-under-radar-russian-lng-exports-matter">https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/research/qa/qa-why-under-radar-russian-lng-exports-matter</a>.
- 7. Anne-Sophie Corbeau, "Q&A | Scenarios of Reduced Russian Gas Flow to Europe," Center on Global Energy Policy, March 11, 2022, <a href="https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/research/ga/qa-scenarios-reduced-russian-gas-flow-europe">https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/research/ga/qa-scenarios-reduced-russian-gas-flow-europe</a>.
- 8. Kate Abnett, "Russian Demand for Rouble Gas Payments Would Be Breach of Contract, EU Leaders Say," Reuters, March 24, 2022, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/russian-demand-rouble-gas-payments-would-be-breach-contract-eu-leaders-say-2022-03-24">https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/russian-demand-rouble-gas-payments-would-be-breach-contract-eu-leaders-say-2022-03-24</a>.
- 9. Uniper, "Uniper Initiates Arbitration Proceedings against Gazprom and Further Ringfences Russian Business Unit," November 30, 2022, <a href="https://www.uniper.energy/news/uniper-initiates-arbitration-proceedings-against-gazprom-and-further-ringfences-russian-business-unit">https://www.uniper.energy/news/uniper-initiates-arbitration-proceedings-against-gazprom-and-further-ringfences-russian-business-unit</a>.
- 10. Reuters, "RWE Initiates Arbitration Proceedings against Gazprom," December 5, 2022, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/rwe-initiates-arbitration-proceedings-against-gazprom-handelsblatt-2022-12-05/">https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/rwe-initiates-arbitration-proceedings-against-gazprom-handelsblatt-2022-12-05/</a>.
- 11. Uniper, "Uniper Initiates Arbitration Proceedings against Gazprom and Further Ringfences Russian Business Unit."
- 12. Interfax, "Gazprom: Stockholm Arbitration Court Orders Gasum to Pay 300 mln Euros for Russian Gas Supplies, Recognizes Transfer to Ruble Payments as per Force Majeure in Contract," November 27, 2022, <a href="https://interfax.com/newsroom/top-stories/85048/">https://interfax.com/newsroom/top-stories/85048/</a>.



- 13. European Commission, "Questions and Answers on the REPowerEU Communication," May 18, 2022, <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/qanda\_22\_3132">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/qanda\_22\_3132</a>.
- 14. International Energy Agency, "How Europe Can Cut Natural Gas Imports from Russia within a Year," March 3, 2022, <a href="https://www.iea.org/news/how-europe-can-cut-natural-gas-imports-from-russia-significantly-within-a-year">https://www.iea.org/news/how-europe-can-cut-natural-gas-imports-from-russia-significantly-within-a-year</a>.
- 15. Wilhelmine Preussen, "Hungary Signs New Gas Deal with Gazprom," Politico, August 21, 2022, <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/hungary-signs-deal-with-gazprom-over-additional-gas/">https://www.politico.eu/article/hungary-signs-deal-with-gazprom-over-additional-gas/</a>.
- 16. Christina Benjaminsen, "Could the Nord Stream Pipelines Be Repaired?," *The Maritime Executive*, October 23, 2022, <a href="https://maritime-executive.com/editorials/could-the-nord-stream-pipelines-be-repaired">https://maritime-executive.com/editorials/could-the-nord-stream-pipelines-be-repaired</a>.
- 17. 140 bcm minus around 25 bcm currently being exported based on daily capacity.
- 18. BP, "BP Statistical Review of World Energy," accessed January 15, 2023, <a href="https://www.bp.com/en/global/corporate/energy-economics/statistical-review-of-world-energy.html">https://www.bp.com/en/global/corporate/energy-economics/statistical-review-of-world-energy.html</a>.
- 19. Nikos Tsafos, "Can Russia Execute a Gas Pivot to Asia?," Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 4, 2022, <a href="https://www.csis.org/analysis/can-russia-execute-gas-pivot-asia">https://www.csis.org/analysis/can-russia-execute-gas-pivot-asia</a>.
- 20. Vedomosti, "Russia Pumped a Record Volume of Gas through the Power of Siberia to China in 2022," January 16, 2023, <a href="https://www.vedomosti.ru/business/articles/2023/01/16/959224-rossiya-prokachala">https://www.vedomosti.ru/business/articles/2023/01/16/959224-rossiya-prokachala</a>.
- 21. Chen Aizhu, "Russia, China Agree 30-Year Gas Deal via New Pipeline, to Settle in Euros," Reuters, February 4, 2022, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/exclusive-russia-china-agree-30-year-gas-deal-using-new-pipeline-source-2022-02-04/">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/exclusive-russia-china-agree-30-year-gas-deal-using-new-pipeline-source-2022-02-04/</a>.
- 22. Anne-Sophie Corbeau and Sheng Yan, "Implications of China's Unprecedented LNG Contracting Activity," Center on Global Energy Policy, October 7, 2022, <a href="https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/research/commentary/implications-china-s-unprecedented-lng-contracting-activity">https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/research/commentary/implications-china-s-unprecedented-lng-contracting-activity</a>.
- 23. BP, "BP Statistical Review of World Energy."
- 24. Bloomberg L.P. Terminal, accessed January 10, 2023, <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/">https://www.bloomberg.com/</a> professional/solution/bloomberg-terminal/.
- 25. Those with a license to build LNG export plant, or those entities that are more than 50 percent owned by the Russian government, for gas produced from Russian offshore fields or under PSAs.
- 26. See Malte Humpert, "Novatek Confident It Will Complete Arctic LNG 2 on Schedule despite Western Sanctions," High North News, December 16, 2022, <a href="https://www.highnorthnews.com/en/novatek-confident-it-will-complete-arctic-lng-2-schedule-despite-western-sanctions">https://www.highnorthnews.com/en/novatek-confident-it-will-complete-arctic-lng-2-schedule-despite-western-sanctions</a>; Leonid Mikhelson, "Arctic LNG2 Project Is 70% Complete," PortNews,



- October 27, 2022, <a href="https://en.portnews.ru/news/337712/">https://en.portnews.ru/news/337712/</a>; and Leonid Mikhelson, "Novatek Receives Major Equipment for All Three Lines of Arctic LNG 2," Interfax, October 27, 2022, <a href="https://www.interfax.ru/business/869846">https://www.interfax.ru/business/869846</a>.
- 27. International Information Group, "Novak Sees Russian Gas Production Falling 18–20% to 671 bcm, Oil Production Growing by about 2% to 535 mln Tonnes in 2022," Interfax, December 23, 2022, <a href="https://interfax.com/newsroom/top-stories/86425/">https://interfax.com/newsroom/top-stories/86425/</a>.
- 28. Gazprom, "Добыча и поставки газа: итоги одиннадцати месяцев," Telegram, December 1, 2022, <a href="https://t.me/gazprom/1045">https://t.me/gazprom/1045</a>.
- 29. CDU TEK via Platts.
- 30. Gazprom, "Добыча и поставки газа: итоги одиннадцати месяцев."
- 31. Tatyana Dyatel, "Mined the Future: Gazprom's Indicators Are Declining in Favor of Rosneft and Novatek," Kommersant, October 1, 2022, <a href="https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/5759411">https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/5759411</a>.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. TASS, "Novak: Gas Union with Uzbekistan and Kazakhstan Will Increase Export Potential," December 2, 2022, https://tass.ru/ekonomika/16484621.
- 34. See RIA Novosti, "Uzbekistan Commented on the Idea of a Tripartite Gas Union," August 12, 2022, <a href="https://ria.ru/20221208/gaz-1837125625.html">https://ria.ru/20221208/gaz-1837125625.html</a>; and Prime, "Prime Minister of Kazakhstan Spoke about the Gas Union with Russia and Uzbekistan," January 11, 2023, <a href="https://lprime.ru/gas/20230111/839438794.html">https://lprime.ru/gas/20230111/839438794.html</a>.
- 35. On shutting down the Nadym-Pur-Taz gas fields, see Tatyana Dyatel, "Mined the Future: Gazprom's Indicators Are Declining in Favor of Rosneft and Novatek."
- 36. Firat Kozok and Selcan Hacaoglu, "Turkey Plans Talks with Russia to Seek Discount on Gas Imports," Bloomberg, December 8, 2022, <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-12-08/turkey-plans-talks-with-russia-to-seek-discount-on-gas-imports-lbergt7r">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-12-08/turkey-plans-talks-with-russia-to-seek-discount-on-gas-imports-lbergt7r</a>.
- 37. International Energy Agency, "World Energy Outlook 2022—Launch Presentation," October 27, 2022, <a href="https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/bc0fa51c-9396-478d-b25e-9eb2f3772779/WorldEnergyOutlook2022Launchpresentation.pdf">https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/bc0fa51c-9396-478d-b25e-9eb2f3772779/WorldEnergyOutlook2022Launchpresentation.pdf</a>.

### **About the Authors**

**Dr. Kong Chyong** is an applied energy economist and policy analyst with a strong background and more than 15 years of experience in applications of economics and operational research methods to energy and climate policy questions. Kong graduated from the University of Cambridge with an MPhil in Technology Policy (2007) and a PhD in Energy Economics and Policy (2011). His PhD centered around modelling <u>Gazprom's pipeline investment strategy in the context of Russo-Ukrainian bilateral relations.</u>



Kong is an energy market modelling enthusiast and Founder of CEM - <u>Cambridge Energy Model</u> - a set of energy market modelling tools, which he developed during his studies at the University of Cambridge.

His research interest includes geopolitics and economics of Russian natural gas export, Russo-Ukrainian energy relations, economic modelling of global gas and LNG markets, large-scale power markets modelling, and energy system modelling for Net Zero policy analyses.

Prior to joining Columbia University, Kong was a research associate with the Energy Policy Research Group (EPRG) based at the Cambridge Judge Business School, University of Cambridge. Before his studies at Cambridge University, Kong worked as a research assistant at the Ukrainian National Academy of Sciences (Kyiv).

**Anne-Sophie Corbeau** is a Global Research Scholar at the Center on Global Energy Policy at Columbia University's School of International and Public Affairs. Her research focuses on hydrogen and natural gas. Anne-Sophie has over 20 years of experience in the energy industry and is a recognized expert on natural gas. She is the author of many publications focusing on gas, LNG markets, Asia, China, India and Africa, including the book "LNG markets in transition: the great reconfiguration" (Oxford, 2016). She is also a member of the Gastech governing body.

Prior to joining the Center, Mrs. Corbeau was a senior Leader and head of gas analysis at BP, where she was responsible for advising the Leadership Team on gas market developments and long term pricing assumptions. As part of the Economic and Energy Insights team, she was leading the Energy Outlook's analysis on gas, industry, nuclear and hydrogen. She also served as a member of BP France's Comex (board). Before joining BP, she was a Research Fellow at KAPSARC (King Abdullah Petroleum Studies and Research Center) in Riyadh where she set up and expanded the natural gas program. She also worked for the International Energy Agency (IEA) where she was responsible for managing the research on global gas markets, and for IHS CERA.

She began her career as an engineer working on fuel cells and hydrogen at Peugeot and Debis Systemhaus. Anne-Sophie holds an MSc from the Ecole Centrale Paris and an MSc from the University of Stuttgart.

**Ira B. Joseph** is a Global Fellow at the Center on Global Energy Policy at Columbia University. Until 2022, he was the global head of generating fuels and electric power pricing at S&P Global Platts, with over 30 years of experience in the sector. Prior to his pricing role, he was global head of Gas and Power Analytics at Platts. Ira joined S&P Global Platts during the acquisition of PIRA Energy Group in 2016, where he started the firm's European Gas and Power and Global LNG services in 1999. Before PIRA, he worked at Energy Intelligence Group, where he was the editor in chief of World Gas Intelligence and authored versions of the International Crude Oil Handbook and the original Global Gas Handbook.

**Dr. Tatiana Mitrova** is a Research Fellow at the Center on Global Energy Policy. She has twenty five years of experience in dealing with Russian, FSU and global energy markets, including production, transportation, demand, energy policy, pricing and market restructuring. From



### **FUTURE OPTIONS FOR RUSSIAN GAS EXPORTS**

February 2017 to December 2020, she was the Executive Director of the Energy Centre of the Moscow School of Management SKOLKOVO, a graduate business-school. From 2006-2011 she has also been the Head of Research in the Oil and Gas Department in the Energy Research Institute of the Russian Academy of Sciences. Dr. Mitrova is a graduate of Moscow State University's Economics Department. She is a Visiting Professor at the Institut d'Etudes Politiques de Paris (Sciences Po). Dr. Mitrova is a member of the board of directors of the global oil service company Schlumberger since July 2018. She has more than 200 publications in scientific and business journals and co-authors10 scientific books as well as best-seller "The 8 and 1/2 Steps: How to Live, Love And Work At Full Capacity" (stories of women leaders).



## ABOUT THE CENTER ON GLOBAL ENERGY POLICY

The Center on Global Energy Policy at Columbia University SIPA advances smart, actionable and evidence-based energy and climate solutions through research, education and dialogue. Based at one of the world's top research universities, what sets CGEP apart is our ability to communicate academic research, scholarship and insights in formats and on timescales that are useful to decision makers. We bridge the gap between academic research and policy — complementing and strengthening the world-class research already underway at Columbia University, while providing support, expertise, and policy recommendations to foster stronger, evidence-based policy. Recently, Columbia University President Lee Bollinger announced the creation of a new Climate School — the first in the nation — to tackle the most urgent environmental and public health challenges facing humanity.

Visit us at www.energypolicy.columbia.edu



# ABOUT THE SCHOOL OF INTERNATIONAL AND PUBLIC AFFAIRS

SIPA's mission is to empower people to serve the global public interest. Our goal is to foster economic growth, sustainable development, social progress, and democratic governance by educating public policy professionals, producing policy-related research, and conveying the results to the world. Based in New York City, with a student body that is 50 percent international and educational partners in cities around the world, SIPA is the most global of public policy schools.

For more information, please visit www.sipa.columbia.edu